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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held at Caddington Sports and Social Club on 14th June 2021

Present: Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, B Fitzsimmons, S Smith, A Goodyear, V Malone, A Palmer, 
H Palmer, Clerk M Whiting, CBC Ward Cllr K Collins, 5 members of public
Public participation: 
Chairman welcomed all Councillors and members of the public to the first face to face parish council meeting following the Covid pandemic. All participants were advised a Risk Assessment has been completed and attendees made aware of Covid control measures in place.
Member of public thanked the parish council for the flower displays in the village.

Town and Country requested permission to place boards on the green to advertise local events. Permission granted.

Shop owners have found parking in the village centre has become even more of a problem with the village growing and concerned this will be exasperated with even more development due. Cllr A Palmer has already requested CBC to do a parking survey. Without using the village green, there is little available space to provide additional parking. Parish Council keen to know what will happen to the Cricketers Pub as their car park would be ideal but is privately owned land by the brewery. Heathfield site also useful for additional parking spaces if could remain open for longer hours. Ward Cllr Collins will investigate with CBC officers.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies received and accepted from Cllr R Catford (on holiday) & J Bean (unwell) & Ward Cllr E Perry.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Russell declared an interest in payments for authorisation.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 5th May 2021 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
Welcome Back Fund application is being processed for additional hanging baskets.
Parish Warden has painted pond seat in dark green and also railings by Manor Road shops in black.

Parish Council meeting dates for 21/22 have been forwarded to Sports & Social Club and listed on our website.

Caddington Recreation Association meeting dates have been received and forwarded to Cllrs Russell & Tomlin.

Unity Bank standing orders and direct debits have been set up and application sent to add Cllr Fitzsimmons to authorise payments.

Annual Return has been sent to external auditor Mazars and notices have been displayed on website in compliance with transparency code for smaller authorities.

 
5. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Clerk circulated Police crime data spreadsheets link to Cllrs. 22 offences reported in May. Cllr Fitzsimmons advised there were 53 Caddington Watch volunteering hours during May. Dog Watch volunteers have received their training from Juliet Wright, ably assisted by various Police Officers. May's figures show a marked increase in recorded offences. Many instances were 'Interfering with a Motor Vehicle' and all at Caddington Woods. Working together with Caddington Woods and the Police, a man was charged and stolen goods returned. A change to classifications on Police systems means can't differentiate between a 'Residential Burglary' and when an outbuilding such as a shed, has been broken into. Clearly the impact on a victim would be very different. Caddington recorded four 'Residential Burglaries', but all appear to be outbuildings. Unfortunately, a house in Caddington Woods has been broken into recently and this will appear in June's figures. In response, Caddington Woods are organising a meeting with the Police and Caddington Watch early July.

6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

Ward Cllr Collins advised there is a Bedfordshire Police Dunstable and surrounding villages priority setting meeting on 23rd June. Parish Councilors encouraged to attend these meetings if they wish the Police to include their requirements, otherwise priority is given to Dunstable. 
CBC CCTV system is being upgraded and will ask if Number Plate Recognition cameras will be available to assist with parking enforcement and issues at the shops and school.

Keen to assist Heathfield friends and community groups with the reopening of the Heathfield Centre in its current state before development begins. Unaware what issues are holding this up but hope to have a response from CBC officers shortly.

CBC have legal action in process for Brick Kiln planning enforcement. It’s frustrating that it appears nothing is being done, but rest assured, officers are seeking a long term resolution to issues at the site.
Have added Caddington grass cutting complaints to the long list from other areas. CBC new contractors are aware towns and villages are unhappy with service so far. Contractors advised only rough cuts have taken place so far without strimmers following behind due to resources. More resources have now been made available but if there are any dangerous road junction issues, please do report these.

Village Gardens Services will attend to epicormic growth from tree on green near Luton Road/Hyde Road junction. 

Cllrs Collins made note of the uneven and overgrown footpath on Manor Road towards Hillcrest Mobile Home Park.

CBC and Slip End PC have made comment on the Newland Retail Park application. Asked them to reassess site to include residential and provide traffic calming funding if traffic in CBC areas goes demonstrably up.

Lorna Carver has been appointed director of community services to replace Marcel Coiffait. 
7. VIRGIN WAYLEAVE AGREEMENT
Clerk has chased solicitor but no further information received.
8. RUSHMORE LEASE RENEWAL
Clerk has chased solicitor but no further information received.
9. PARKS
Awaiting report from Ropsa following play area safety checks carried out in May. Clerk, Parish Warden & Cllrs A Palmer, H Palmer, Russell & Tomlin will assess on receipt.
Resident reported issue with cradle swing seat at Elm Avenue Park which was only purchased August last year. Clerk emailed complaint to Wicksteed and they are sending free of charge replacement parts.
Request received from resident to run fitness classes in Rushmore Park,  9 – 11am on Saturdays from August. 
AGREED to permit for 12months free of charge on basis of a maximum of 10 participants and to be reviewed if any complaints received. Clerk to receive a copy of insurance to cover all liability prior to commencement.
10. BRICK BUS SHELTER
Central Bedfordshire Council have completed their highways works to the brick bus shelter on Luton Road in order to improve visibility for pedestrians and vehicles.
It was AGREED to request CBC for a 99year parish council lease/license to permit bus shelter to remain and request if the parish council can install windows in openings.
Cllr Fitzsimmons received a request for a book swap. Will identify suitable location and discuss at July meeting.
11. CCTV
Cllr Tomlin advised a new Dunstable CCTV control room will be ready later this year. It will allow 24x7 monitoring with enhanced video quality and remote fly tipping cameras.
Caddington CCTV system assisted Police recently with a suspected child abduction. This turned out to be a hoax however the system operated well providing images to the Police. Streetwatch also provided additional patrols.

James Macpherson is providing Cllrs Tomlin & Fitzsimmons with training on the system this Friday.
12. SUPPLIES FOR CADDWATCH & SPRING CLEAN
John Waller from Caddington Watch advised extra jackets for dog watch volunteers are not required at present. Will contact Clerk if and when any additional supplies are required by volunteers.
Clerk purchased additional litter pickers and PPE for Spring Clean volunteers on 12th June.

Caddington Scout Group did a great job at Saturday spring clean. There were a total of 24 children and parents covering most of the Village. Road signs were cleaned, however many were damaged. Rita will log these on Fix My Street for CBC to repair. The parish council thanked both the Scouts and John Waller for their assistance with the spring clean.
13. HEATHFIELD
CBC Estates Assets Management emailed an update which was forwarded to all Councillors and Heathfield Friends.
CBC have decided to progress the proposed development of the residential units and community facility, whilst excluding an area of land and setting it aside for a potential GP Surgery in the future.  This is good news and means can proceed without any further delay or uncertainty that may be attached to the potential GP Surgery proposal.

Shortly applying for pre-application advice.  This is high level principles for residential units and a community facility modelled around the existing hall and clock tower.  A pre-app is private and not in the public domain.  Once have planning officer’s response, will use this to develop the principles into more detail in preparation of the outline planning application.  At that stage, which will be say up to 8 weeks from submission, will be able to discuss plans, share the feedback and discuss ideas, funding etc.  Will also then undertake some wider public engagement/consultation before submitting the formal planning application.
It was AGREED to request new Heathfield development can include much needed additional parking for the village, preferably with easy pedestrian access through to the village green centre and shops, and also a community garden area.
14. HYDE ROAD GRASS VERGES

Cllr Tomlin advised CBC will provide highways improvements and additional parking in Hyde Road from September.
Also requested line marking at Mancroft Road, Aley Green and relining of Manor Road shops as very faded.

15. VILLAGE SIGN

The new post & sign is in storage. Plinth to be built in November & plans revised to include the Collings Wells stone. Hope to unveil the sign on St George’s Day 2022. 

Cllr Tomlin will discuss lighting with Electrafit to ensure this is included within plinth.
16. VILLAGER/ORGANISATION OF YEAR AWARDS

Cllr Tomlin has cleaned all the old villager/organisation brass plaques & they’re like new. Planters aren’t suitable to display and now hope to give these to recipients for them to display themselves.
Clerk contacted Slip End, Toddington & Harlington parish councils to see what they do for their awards.
Following discussions it was agreed to remain with two awards for both Villager and Organisation.

17. SCOUTS TREE PLANTING

Rita Timms, Caddington Group Scout Leader, was in attendance. Scouts wish to plant trees on village green as had to recently remove 2 large oak trees from their own land.
Suggested locating one on village green to left hand side of the path leading to Hyde Road and another to left hand side of the path from Manor Road before the Bench. Suggested a Rowan and a Sweet Cherry with a plaque by both trees stating that they were donated and planted by Caddington Scout Group with the date.

It was AGREED to grant permission to the Scouts to plant 2 trees. Rita to forward exact details of trees chosen for parish council to approve prior to planting. The parish council will also look into planting additional trees in the village.
18. CORRESPONDENCE

CBC Footpath A16 Mancroft Road temporary   closure required for major drainage and surfacing works. The closure is expected to take place from 9th June 2021 for six months. – 7/6 fwd Cllrs & link on website
Beds Police, New Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner newsletter June 2021 – 7/6 fwd Cllrs
CBC Local Housing Needs Survey of Caddington and Slip End parishes – 8/6 fwd Cllrs



19. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment. 

Clerk M Whiting to submit payments and two authorised signatories to authorise Unity Bank payments online:
	Date
	Payment
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	01/06/2021
	     SO
	Staff Costs
	Salaries, PAYE, Pension
	£4,052.31

	01/06/2021
	SO
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maintenance 
	 £     789.90 

	01/06/2021
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £        1.00 

	01/06/2021
	SO
	John Dudley
	Allotment management 
	 £      45.00 

	24/06/2021
	SO
	James Macpherson
	CCTV service contract
	 £     200.00 

	24/06/2021
	DD
	O2
	Clerk & Warden phones
	 £      59.11 

	14/06/2021
	Transfer
	M Whiting
	Expense reimbursements & allowances  
	 £     222.87 

	14/06/2021
	Transfer
	Affordable Companies
	Spring clean & meetings PPE, Office stationery
	 £     441.17 

	14/06/2021
	Transfer
	Community Heartbeat
	Defibrillators annual support
	 £     135.00 

	07/06/2021
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      63.82 


20. PLANNING 
CB/21/02417/FULL Badgers Holt, Luton Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4AD
Single storey rear extension and new front porch. Side pitched roof replaced with flat roof and roof light. Changes to rear roof and changes to doors and windows

No objection

CB/20/01833/MW Caddington Golf Club, Chaul End Road, Caddington
The remodelling of the golf course, through the importation of inert clean subsoil to enhance/realign and modify levels of 6 no. existing golf holes in full and 2 no. in part, as well as the redevelopment of the existing footgolf area to provide a new 20 bay driving range as well as associated works, including improvements to water features, landscaping and Public Rights of Way

OBJECT to the permanent re-routing of the long established footpaths. 
CB/21/02511/ADV  Land to the North West of The Horse And Jockey, 125 Watling Street, Caddington, LU6 3QP

Advertisement: Non-illuminated free-standing directional sign.
No objection

Ac/no   CB/21/02032/CPDE38  Five Oaks

Ground floor rear extension   

No objection

 

Ac/no    CB/21/02038/DOC    Land Adjacent to Brick Kiln House Chaul End Road Caddington LU1 4AT
No comment
Agreed to send below objection to Traffic Commission, Leeds regarding Operators licence proposal.
Goods vehicle        OF2044668 Operators licence

Location            Brick Kiln House, Chaul End Road, Caddington LU1 4AT

Proposal            Operating centre for two vehicles and two trailers for Georget Florea

Goods vehicle         OF2044494 Operators licence

Location            Brick Kiln House, Chaul EndRoad, Caddington  LU1 4AT

Proposal            Operating centre for three vehicles and three trailers for Georget Florea

Goods  vehicle        OF2045880Operators licence

Location           Brick Kiln House, Chaul End Road, Caddington LU1 4AT

Proposal           Operating centre for three vehicles and three trailers for Georget Florea

Goods vehicle         OF2044781Operators licence

Location            Brick Kiln House, Chaul End Road, Caddington,  LU1 4AT

Proposal           Operating centre for two vehicles and two trailers for Georget Florea

Caddington parish council strongly object to the Goods vehicle operating licences stated above to operate from land at Brick Kiln Farm, Chaul End Road, Caddington, LU1 4AT. 

There is no commercial use on this site. Two recent planning applications for certificate of lawfulness for B2 have been dismissed and an application for erection of offices was also dismissed. 

Is the site big enough for HGV use with all other activities that are at present being carried out? This is green belt land and has not been used in the past for HGV use. There is a public footpath that goes through the site used by the public and dog walkers so HGV vehicles manoeuvring on site could be seen as a danger to the public. There are also two new dwellings recently erected on the boundary of the application site. It is accessed by a shared drive leading onto a narrow country lane which has recently been made a bus route. HGVs and busses would have great difficulty in passing here.
Ac/no   CB/21/01933/FULL 13  Hawthorn Cres. LU1 4EQ     

Two storey rear ext.

No objection

 

Ac/no  CB/21/01982/LDCP  23  Mallard Close  LU1 4FG   

No objection

 

Ac/no   CB/21/00900/FULL Land Manor Rd. LU1 4AD   

Erect new mast Taller than existing mast.

Does the proposal meet with green belt criteria and could it be seen as an eyesore that is contrary to green belt policy? We understand that we need better communication but at what cost?

 

Ac/no  CB/21/01521/FULL Land at Tipple hill Farm   

Convert existing barn to new dwelling  LU1 4DW 

OBJECT on grounds we feel that the plans produced are not specific enough so we are objecting because we don't know enough about the conversion. 

Does it increase the footprint of the site more than 60% development rate in the green belt. Is the barn in question the one near the road?

 

Ac/ no/  CB/21/01780/FULL Land Chaul End Rd. Caddington  Barn conversion to three bedroom dwelling.  

No objection. We have no objection because other barns that where used for the same purpose as the proposed have already been converted into dwellings.

 

Ac/no  CB/21/01872/FULL The Gables,  Little Green Lane LU1 4EW  
Two storey front and side extension  

OBJECT on the grounds we feel it is overdevelopment and breeches more than 60% development rate in the green belt of existing footprint.

 

AC/no  CB/21/01221/FULL Flint Cottage Caddington Common  LU1 4AR  
Retrospect replacement windows.   

No objection

Public participation

Meadow Croft not on google maps. Ward Cllr Collins to check with CBC officers & Royal Mail.
Meeting Closed at 9:15pm
5
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------Date 12/07/2021

